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A 70-minute interview with a mixed marriage couple who tell how the 
curtailment of freedoms for Jews in Nuremberg in the 19308 affected 
their lives. Both were frightened and depressed until they were 
able to leave for America in 1938 (Henry) and 1939 (Eliza). 
 
Henry was Jewish; Elza protestant. Both were born and raised in 
Nuremberg. They married in 1932 and produced two children by 1935. 
Some of their more arresting stories: 
 
Jews came to their home to play cards and socialize because they 
couldn't eat at restaurants or go to movies or operas. Elza tells 
of being kicked out of a movie theater and an opera house. 
 
Jews could not own their own businesses; Henry lost his sausage 
enterprise and was helped financially by his parents-in-law as he 
could get no work. He relates a close call with the Nazis when he 
was working as a consultant. 
 
Elza tells about a non-Jewish girl who married a Jew. For 
punishment, her hair was shaved off and then put on a cart and 
driven through town where people spit on it. 
 
On Crystal Night four SA soldiers barge into their apartment at 
lAM, terrorize them and destroy their furniture. 
 
Another time Elza tells of confronting a teacher who was demanding 
that one of her sons attend school where he would surely be 
taunted. 
 
They both tell of being harassed by the Nazis before they boarded 
their ships to come to America. 
 
01:00  Elsa Loos born in Nuremberg, Germany March, 1912. 
 
1:00  Henry born N renberg, Germany, December 12, 1903. He was in 
the meat and sausage business but after Hitler came to power he 
could not have his own business and so became a consultant. 
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2:00  Henry was in the sales business, born and raised as a Jew. 
Elza was Protestant. Not very religious. 
 
3:00  Elza did not go to church, liked people for who they were, 
not what religion they practice. Story of how the two met through 
a piano teacher friend of Henry's. Elza gets a piano lesson. 
 
4:00  Henry asks to take her home after the lesson and romance 
blossoms. They get married in 1932. Have two children, Rudy, 1933 
or '34; and Edward, 1935. 
 
5:00  Elza's version of the piano lesson story. She thought him a 
little short but fell in love and decide to get married in 1932, 
not an easy time to get married. Her father owned a garment shop 
and he was anxious about their marriage. 
 
6:00  She put a sign "Jewish Papa' on his nazi uniform -- he was an 
engineer. Father was depressed about their marriage. hey had to 
date secretly. 
 
7:00  Within a few years of their marriage no more mixed marriages 
were allowed. Elza is frightened and she described how a non-Jewish 
girl married to a Jew had her hair cut by Nazis and then put on a 
cart in town and people spit on it. She had two children within a 
few years. 
 
8:00  Henry is depressed as he can't get work, once he was at a 
non-Jew's shop and Nazis came in and say to his friend, "Lucky 
you're not a Jew.l' His gentile friend protected him by not 
revealing his identity. People 50 years and older were okay but the 
children liked to march. 
 
9:00  Children told authorities about wrongdoing of their parents. 
story of how parents would tell children not to go to march in 
evenings and come home so late and then SS visits and tells them to 
let their children practice marching. Also, you couldn't listen to 
radios because Nazis swept neighborhoods with geiger counters to 
detect radio use. They were scared to listen to radio. 
 
10:00  They lived with nice people in apartment building. Their 
landlady was not a Nazi. Landlady's husband had big, hooked nose 
and was beaten up many times; wore a shirt with swastika to try to 
avoid the beatings. 
 
11:00  Henry once bandaged landlady's son's finger and they were 
forever grateful to them. 
 
12:00  Germans had to put on uniforms with swastika or you lost 
your job, Jew or non-Jew. 
 
13:00  Every year were the famous Nuremberg rallies. You had to put 
Nazi flags out your window but Elza instead chose to close her 
blinds. It was frightening. 
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14:00  Because Henry can't work his mother and father-in-law help 
them out, wrote to a cousin in NYC in 1936 named Lester Deutsch 
(sp), a first cousin of Henry's to ask for affidavit. 
 
15:00  An affidavit needed to enter the US, had to post $5,000 per 
person. Lester posts the money. 
 
16:00  Henry leaves November 10, 1938. His affidavit had been 
posted six months before that. November 9 is Crystal night so he 
left the day after. 
 
17:00  Crystal night, about lAM, loud bangs at their door, 5 
soldiers in brown uniforms and hats, the SA arrive at the door. 
 
18:00  They march in, say "Heil Hitler", four look mean, one does 
not, according to Elza. "You know why we are here," they say. She 
tells them her husband is leaving and then tries to sweet talk the 
one soldier who looks kind. He has white hair. 
 
19:00  Soldiers throw books on floor and wreck their furniture but 
don't find the gun. 
 
20:00  Henry had an antique gun hidden behind some books. They do 
not find it; if they had who knows what would have happened as Jews 
could not own guns. 
 
21:00  SA confiscate a photograph of no value save sentimental. 
 
22:00  Henry goes to train station the following morning. Many Jews 
in same predicament, with suitcases on way to train station. 
 
23:00  SA soldier with white hair told them the reason they were 
making Jews suffer is because Ernest von Raab (sp) had been killed 
in Paris by Jews.  Henry's friends help him at the station. Train 
headed for German border with Holland. 
 
24:00  Train headed for Emerich-en-Rhein (sp), an 8 hour journey. 
At the Holland border train station, passports are demanded and his 
is marked with a big "J". 8 or 9 others were removed from train and 
brought to a big school house by SS men. 
 
25:00 School house had a dirty floor and mattress; his ship was to 
leave the next day. A priest in his group being delayed so it is 
not just Jews. SS man looks at Henry while he sweeps the floor, 
offers him a cigarette and says he doesn't like what his people are 
doing to the Jews. 
 
26:00  Henry doesn't say anything and next morning he is the first 
let out of the schoolhouse. The horn is blowing and the ship 
pulling out but the captain waited. 
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27:00  He was the last one on the ship and ran to it, a Holland- 
American Lines ship. Arrived in US, cousin picked me up and gave 
him a room, looked for a job, a friend in New Bedford, Mass. says 
to come to work there. 
 
28:00  Henry takes bus to new Bedford and works at a sausage 
factory in Lowell. He cannot afford an affidavit. 
 
29:00  Henry's boss has a friend who gets them an affidavit. This 
friend had come from Russia and tells Henry he had to do the same 
thing when he fled Russia -- accept help from others. 
 
30:00  6 months after he arrived in Lowell his two boys get 
affidavit. Friend's name is Mr. Cantor -- never forgot him. Elza 
waited 4-6 weeks and didn't hear from Henry. 
 
31:00 It is hard to get into the US. Had to go to Stuttgart and had 
to be examined by German government. Had to be in perfect shape. 
Elza one day gets a letter from school. 
 
32:00  The letter says that Edward must attend school. She does not 
want him to go school and be called a Jew. So she goes to the 
school and says she's going to America. She does not respond to 
"Heil Hitler." 
 
33:00  She brings Edward to school in a suit, teacher holds him in 
his arms and then asks her family's religious background. When 
founds out he is half-Jewish Edward becomes poison to him 
 
34:00  She says her husband is in America and she's following very 
soon. Teacher says Edward must go to school so she goes to the 
principal, a man about 55-60. Good morning she says. (Not "Heil 
Hitler.") 
 
35:00  She begs principal to allow her to keep Edward at home. 
 
36:00  Principal trusts her and rips up paper and tells her when 
she arrives in America to tell Americans that Germans are not all 
bad people. She goes to Stuttgart, passes, gets paper, then takes 
ship from Hamburg. 
 
37:00  She had $4 and the ship ticket and no jewelry except for a 
small gold locket with picture of mother and father. In the 
processing room at the shipping terminal a nun is behind her. 
 
38:00  When her turn comes she is told to step aside when she says 
her husband is Jewish. Nun tells them to let her go, she is so 
young. Elza is led to a small white house with one table for 
furniture. She is strip-searched as are her two children -- Nazis 
looking for gold. They find gold locket but are allowed to keep it. 
 
39:00  Elza told she cannot bring gold in but is allowed to bring 
in locket nonetheless. A Nazi soldier approaches her and says the 
price of the ticket just went up 100 marks. 
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40:00  Elza has no money so her sister gives soldier all of her 
money. 
 
41:00  Elza and her two boys had a cabin and she tells others on 
ship thank God they're leaving Germany. But they were on a German 
ship and people are frightened because there are a lot of Nazis on 
board and they don't have to let you get off ship in America. 
 
42:00  The SS soldier whom she had bribed overhears her statement 
about being happy to leave and he follows her everywhere. The 
minister in the next cabin tells her she is being followed. 
 
43:00  Elsa is a strong woman and she goes up to the SS soldier and 
says hi and aren't you the fellow who has been following me. 
 
44:00  He denies it and invites her to a big dance, which she 
declines. Before her ship arrived in America swastikas were taken 
down. 
 
45:00  When they arrive have a rough first night. Henry has lost 
his hair. 
 
46:00  Left Germany July 13, 1939 and arrived in America July 21, 
1939. She spoke no English. Henry rented half a house for $20/week. 
 
47:00  Bought a radio and learned English through the radio. There 
was a fire at the sausage factory. 
 
48:00  She heard about the fire on the radio. Back to Germany. 
Remembers an incident at the opera house. 
 
49:00  Were attending an opera when a Nazi motioned them to come 
outside where he told them he didn't think they would be too 
comfortable there and so they left.  
Couldn't go into restaurants. 
 
50:00  Crystal Night, all Jewish store windows smashed. 
 
51:00  During he 1932-36 period Jews would come to Elza's house 
during the day to play cards and have refreshments as they couldn't 
go out on the town. 
 
52:00  Before 1932 she saw things brewing. Germans like militarism, 
like marching, inspiring, steady music. 
 
53:00  Henry's mother and father die in the 1930s. Henry and Elza 
afraid to do things in public after 1932. 
 
54:00  All of Henry's cousins perished in concentration camps. 
 
55:00  Saw trucks transporting Jews to the concentration camps. 
Mother dressed like a farmer woman, bring eggs. 
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56:00  Elza's mother told her that Jews were told by Nazis that 
they were being removed from their homes for a month to be counted 
and that they would be returned home. 
 
57:00  This is how jews were tricked into going to the death camps. 
 
58:00  Henry is not religious, most of his friends are Jewish, he 
was bar mitzvahed. Elza not religious -- it's what is inside that 
counts. In America, Elza worked in Red Cross hospital because she 
wants to help those who helped her. 
 
59:00  Hitler made them decide to leave. Henry couldn't make a 
living and things get progressively worse. You couldn't lie about 
not being Jewish because the Nazis knew the truth. 
 
60:00  Once Elza took Edward to a movie, "Red Riding Hood,ll and 
the lights go on and she sees an SA soldier who points at her and 
tells her to leave the movie theater. 
 
1:01   She tells him she is not Jewish but she leaves  anyway. 
Edward is screaming the whole time because  he wants to watch the 
movie. 
 
1:02   That night landlady asks how Elza is and she  says she is 
depressed and tells of the movie  theater incident but landlady 
already knows it. 
 
1:03   Landlady says the Nazi who kicked you out lives  on the next 
street and her baker told her about the incident. The Nazi's mother 
has Persian rugs in her home from Jews and her son is the biggest 
Nazi in the neighborhood. 
 
1:04   In America people wanted to know how it was and she said, 
"Are the doors closed?" And they said relax, you're in America, you 
can say what you want and Elza said that's why she loves America 
because you couldn't live that way in Germany, where you couldn't 
trust anybody. 
 
1:05  Had to be very careful in Germany. Hitler promised work and 
said to throw him out if they didn't want him. Older people were 
not Nazis. 
 
1:06  Henry's customers were not Nazis. When arrived in US his boss 
gave him furniture as they had left all their belongings in 
Germany. 
 
1:07  In Germany, married women required to bring their own 
belongings and furnish the house. 
 
1:08  Elza said she appreciates the freedom in the US, and is 
frightened how things changed in Germany. She never gambled; were 
loaned $2,000 to start a small restaurant. 
 
1:09  She describes working at their restaurant. 
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1:10  More on their restaurant. 
 
1:11  Interview ends. 

�.END.  
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